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This video is an interview with Catherine Austin Fitts. I transcribed the
first half of the 48 minutes interview and a gentleman in the Netherlands
transcribed the second half. You can read the text quickly to grasp the
importance and insightfulness of what Ms. Fitts is saying. I myself prefer
reading text because I gain information faster that way than I would by
listening to someone on video.

Planet Lockdown

My name is Catherine Austin Fitts. I’m the publisher of the Solari Report and
managing director of Solari Investment Advisory Services.

Interviewer: And what do you think is happening economically as a result of
all this?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So what is happening, I just published a huge study
called “The State of our Currencies“, and what I describe is the fact that
for many decades the dollar has been the reserve currency. And the system is
what I would describe as long in the tooth (meaning getting old, often too
old for a particular activity or purpose). And the central bankers are trying
to bring in a new system but it’s not ready to go yet. And we’re in a period
of great change and uncertainty where the central bankers are trying to keep
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the dollar system going and accelerate. So they’re trying to lengthen the
dollar system and then they’re trying to accelerate bringing in the new
system. And they have to bring in the new system without anybody quite
realizing exactly what it is.

So we’ve had a global reserve currency system, the dollar, and it needs to
evolve and change. And it’s long in the tooth. There’s lots of unhappiness
with the system and the central bankers are trying to bring a new system. And
to do it they’re trying to extend the old and accelerate the new. And it
makes it a very chaotic thing since much of the new was being tested and
tried and prototyped. And it involves many different industries.

So I describe the new system as the end of currencies. We’re not bringing in
a new currency, we’re essentially bringing in a new transaction system that
will be all digital and essentially end currencies as we know them. So what
they’re trying to do is involves essentially all the money on the planet. So
it’s big, it’s complicated, it’s messy, and the challenge they have is how do
you market a system that if people understood it nobody would want? And of
course, the way you do that is with a health care crisis.

Interviewer: And why is the health care crisis good for that?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Because generally if a few people want to control the
many, the question is how can you herd all the sheep into the slaughterhouse
without them realizing it and resisting? So the perfect thing is invisible
enemies.

We had the war on terrorism, you know, with invisible terrorists. And then
now a virus is perfect because it’s invisible. You can’t prove that it
doesn’t exist because it’s invisible. So invisible enemies are always the
preferred ones particularly if they scare people. If you can use fear and
introduce significant fear, then people will need the government to protect
them from the invisible enemy.

Then the second tactic which is very effective is divide and conquer. And so
in the meantime, if you can use the media, the media plays a very important
role. If you can turn men and women against each other, and Black and White
against each other. And one of the reasons you import a lot of immigrants
into Europe is turn the general population against the immigrants. And then
you need the government to be in the middle. So these are all whether it’s
divide and tactic, or invisible enemies, these are all ways to institute fear
and get people to go along with things.

And of course, the invisible virus allows you to do enormous control
mechanisms. You can stop people from gathering, you can stop people from
organizing, you can stop people from getting together and talking about
what’s going on, et cetera et cetera. And if you digitize it with contract
tracing, then you can control who’s talking to whom. If you can get them to
do all their work and education online, you can literally listen to
everything they’re saying. So you can institute extraordinary amounts of
surveillance all in the theory that we’re protecting you from the invisible
virus.



It’s very clever. And as you can see it’s working with many people, not
everybody but many people, to me a lot. And I don’t want to us underestimate
the ability of the leadership to introduce pathogens that will kill people.
And I don’t want to suggest that people aren’t getting sick, but essentially
what you’re trying to do is you’re trying to get people to buy into a
solution before they see where it’s ultimately going to go. Because you’re
talking about a transaction system that is no longer a currency, it’s a
control system.

It’s like the credit at the company store. If every central bank comes out
with a digital central bank currency, they have the ability to turn your
money on and off. So if you don’t behave, that’s it. And of course, as we
know they want to combine this with transhumanism which means literally I
take injections that can institute the equivalent of an operating system in
my body. And so I’m hooked up to the financial system literally, physically.

Interviewer: What is the actual effect of the lockdown measures?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So what you’re doing is you’re trying to … I used to
call the Patriot Act the concentration in control of cash flow act. And this
is a very similar process. You’re trying to dramatically centralize economic
and political control.

Let me give you an example. We have 100 small businesses on main street in a
community. You declare them non-essential, shut them down. Suddenly Amazon
and Walmart and the big box stores can come in and take away all the market
share. In the meantime, the people on main street have to keep paying off
their credit cards or their mortgage. So they’re in a debt entrapment and
they’re desperate to get cash flow to cover basically their debts and their
day-to-day expenses. In the meantime, you have the Federal Reserve institute
a form of quantitative easing where they’re buying corporate bonds and the
and the guys who are taking up the market share can basically finance at zero
to one percent, or their bank scan at zero to one percent when everybody in
main street is paying 16 to 70 percent of their credit cards without income.
So basically now you’ve got them over a barrel and you can take away their
market share. And generally, they can’t afford to do what they say because
they’re too busy trying to find money to feed their kids.

In the 2016 election cycle, we saw the general population support candidates
who represented populism in a variety of different ways. Bernie Sanders was a
populist relative to the other candidates. Donald Trump was a populist
relative to the other candidates. And literally, what the sort of global
capital class realized was they had a problem that could be solved by
destroying the independent income of small business and sole practitioners
and people who had independent forms of income. If you’re a doctor, if you’re
a lawyer, if you’re a CPA, and you have your own practice, you are generally
gonna support the populist candidates. And so the way to shut the populist
candidates down and just shut off their income and support which is you put
main street out of business. And then there’s nobody to finance a Bernie
Sanders or Donald Trump. There’s nobody to support him.

Interviewer: So do those the lockdown measures appear to be more of an



economic thing than a virus mitigation plan?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So this is an economic war and you’ve basically had
sort of the top one percent. Since April we’ve seen global billionaires
increase their net worth by 27%. Now what that says is this has been a very
successful global economic work because what you’re having is this sort of
global capitalist class, and I shouldn’t call it capitalism because it’s not.
It’s much more totalitarianism. It’s economic totalitarianism. What you’ve
seen is they’ve been able to consolidate fantastic amounts of economic wealth
not just by deleting the income of the middle class and consolidating it into
their companies, but by significantly improving the wealth and power of the
largest G7 developed countries and China vis-a-vis the emerging markets. So
the countries with the most advanced technology and the access to AI and
software, and to the sort of digital systems including through space, are
dramatically consolidating economic power vis-a-vis the weaker nations. So
we’re seeing a consolidation of economic power centralization both into the
wealthier and the more powerful nations, the basically top one percent who
control them.

So I would describe what Covid-19 is, it’s the institution of controls
necessary to convert the planet from democratic process to technocracy. What
we’re watching is a change in control and an engineering of new control
systems. Think of this as a coup d’etat. It’s much more like a coup d’etat
than a virus.

For 20 some years in the United States we’ve had a financial coup d’etat. And
we knew in at the end of 1995, a decision was made to move much of the assets
and money out of the country. That was part of sort of bubbling the global
economy of globalization. And they knew that once they’d finished moving all
those assets, that they would have to consolidate and change the fundamental
system. So after the financial coup, you’ve stolen all the money in the
pension funds, you’ve stolen all the money in the government. And now rather
than turn and tell people, well, we stole your money, you need an excuse that
will allow you to consolidate and change the fundamental system. And so you
have a Magic Virus. And the Magic Virus is we have to fundamentally change
the system. And thanks to the Magic Virus, there’s no money in Social
Security. Thanks to the Magic Virus, there’s no money in the treasury. And
you have your perfect magic excuse.

Interviewer: Everything can be blamed on the Magic Virus.

Catherine Austin Fitts: Yeah, the Magic Virus. It’s amazing because every
implication of the financial coup has been magically solved by the Magic
Virus! It’s crazy!

If you’re a financial person and you look at the world through the
mathematics of time and money, it’s quite amazing that anybody believes it,
but they do. It’s part of joining the what CJ Hopkins calls the convenient
cult. You join the cult and you say oh yeah yeah yeah well the Magic Virus
took all the money from Social Security, the Magic Virus caused our pension
funds to not be sufficient blah blah blah blah blah.



Interviewer: So what do you think the technocracy that we’re being towards is
gonna look like?

Catherine Austin Fitts: The technocracy that they’re pushing towards us is
what is called transhumanism. So essentially what you do is you use
injections to inject materials into the body that create the equivalent of an
operating system. Everybody knows the idea of Microsoft causing you to
download an operating system in your computer. That gives Microsoft and a
variety of other players a back door into your computer. (Webmaster: That’s
why I prefer to use GNU/Linux!) And every month or two or three you’ve got to
update it because there are viruses, right? It’s back to the Magic Virus that
can solve all problems. And so this is a similar system for your body. You
inject materials into your body that essentially create the equivalent of an
operating system and a receiver, and you can literally hook everybody up to
the Cloud. And that includes hooking them up in a way that their transaction
system, you know, the Bible calls it the Mark of the Beast — is one way
people know this stuff — but you’re basically talking about being able to
digitally identify and track people in connection with their financial
transactions. So it’s a world of zero privacy.

But more importantly what’s important to understand is if you then institute
one or more central bank cryptos, you’re now talking about a system where
every central bank in the world can shut you off individually from
transacting if they don’t like the way you’re behaving.

So many people are familiar with the social credit system in China, it’s very
similar. If you install the smart grid in their car, their community, and now
in literally in their body, you’ve got 24/7 surveillance. And if people don’t
do what you say and behave the way you want, they can and will shut off your
money.

And they’ll also have spatial control. If they say you can’t travel more than
five miles, that’s it, because you’re in a complete digital control system,
and it’s controlled by the central bankers through the money. We’re
digitizing everything but it includes the human body as well and the human
mind. So this system comes with complete control, not only of your ability to
transact financially which is hooked up to your body but very sophisticated
mind control technology through the media and those cloud connections. So
basically you’re talking about hooking up into the “borg” (contraction for
cybernetic organism) if you will. And so transhumanism and technocracy go
hand in hand.

Now I would describe this as a slavery system. We’re talking about shifting
out of freedom where we have freedom to roam and freedom to say what we want
into a complete control system 24/7 including mind control. Now the challenge
before us is, if the sort of the committee that runs the world, my nickname
being Mr. Global, if Mr. Global wants to go to a slavery system, and we want
to remain a human civilization, then we have a fundamental disagreement. And
that is the disagreement before us.

Interviewer: And we get to the diagrams here.



Catherine Austin Fitts: Okay, so if you look at what’s going on, we have the
tech people building the clouds and the telecommunications, we have the
military doing space and operation warp speed. So they’re putting up the
satellites, okay, then we have big pharma which is making the injections that
are full of these mystery ingredients and change and modify your DNA, and for
all we know to make you infertile. And then we have the media pouring out the
propaganda. And then we have the central bankers engineering the crypto, the
central bank cryptosystems. So you have these different pillars and it’s very
important when you look at what’s going on day to day, particularly in the
media. They’re trying to keep them separate so that you can’t see how they’re
going to come together in an integrated system which is basically integrated
into your body and your mind.

Interviewer: For what purpose?

Catherine Austin Fitts: To institute the slavery system. So in other words,
if I am going to do everything through a smart grid and I need to run the
smart grid into your neighborhood, and then I need to run the smart grid into
your body, the question is how am I going to build it out in your
neighborhood and build it on your body without you seeing the trap, right? So
that’s why you try and keep these different lines separate.

So if you listen to the central bankers, they try as hard as they can to stay
away from these conversations. So it was interesting, I was watching an IMF
presentation on cross-border payments, and the Federal Reserve chairman, the
head of the IMF mentioned the digital global ID system. And the Federal
Reserve chairman almost blanched! You could energetically feel him moving
like a galaxy away like, “no no no no”! Because they’re 325 million
Americans, and they’re more than 325 million guns, and he doesn’t want
everybody to see this until the trap is thrown and it’s too late.

Interviewer: We’ve been put in a trap this year?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Yes right, but the door hasn’t shut. So that’s why
the reason we’re talking is because transparency can blow the game.

It’s interesting because in the beginning of the year when I wrote the
article Injection Fraud and said Bill Gates is trying to download an
operating system in your body just the way you download it your mind, and use
the virus as an excuse to have to update it to to make it work for his back
door every day, three months later (James) Corbett did a great series on
Gates, and several people came out and sort of reaffirmed this. And it was in
the Fall Yahoo Finance did a poll and published a poll saying that 44 of
Republicans thought Bill Gates wanted to chip them, and I said, “okay we’re
making progress!” (Laughs) So and that’s exactly when Gates sort of
disappeared. And they brought out operation warp speed because they needed,
and interestingly enough, the person they chose to run operation warp speed
was an expert on injectable brain-machine interface. He used to head research
at GlaxoSmithKline (a British multinational pharmaceutical company) and he’s
a brain-machine interface expert.

Interviewer: A creepy resume for that job huh?



Catherine Austin Fitts: It’s a perfect resume for that job.

Here’s one of the most important developments that happened in 2019. In
addition to the approval of the going direct plan by the central bankers in
Jackson Hall was the issuance by the Department of Defence of the JEDI Cloud
contract to Microsoft. So you had Amazon receive … Amazon is essentially a
CIA
intelligence agency contractor. They started showing a random profit when
they entered into major contracts with the CIA to provide the clouds not only
for the CIA but all 17 U.S Intelligence agencies through that umbrella cloud
contract. So you now have Amazon running the intelligence agencies contract
this year. Latos did a big contract or at the end of 2019 Latos did a big
contract with the Navy and then DOD did the JEDI contract. (The Joint
Enterprise Defense Infrastructure (JEDI) contract is a large United States
Department of Defense cloud computing contract which has been reported as
being worth $10 billion.)

And so those three huge cloud contracts give you the ability once you get
everybody hooked up into them to radically re-engineer how the cash flows
work. So you can literally shut down all small businesses, or almost all
small businesses, put everybody in a universal basic income which is
basically a control system, and run it all through the military clouds.

Interviewer: So you can see the direction we’re headed but it’s a little
uncertain as to why or?

Catherine Austin Fitts: No, it’s simple. Technology gives you the ability to
institute a complete control system and further centralize economic and
political control. I’ll give you a perfect example. The reason the African-
American slave trade ended … there were two reasons in my opinion. One is you
couldn’t perfect collateral. So the banks in London kept losing money because
the plantation owners when the commodities market went down would sell their
slaves west, and the banks couldn’t go get their collateral. So they would
finance the purchase of a slave and say 50 loan to value ratio, and then when
the commodities markets down they’d sell the slaves and say they ran away,
and the banks would be hung, right? And the banks couldn’t prove that you
know, Harry was their slave because they had no way of perfecting collateral.

Okay, so that was number one. The second was the Haitians rebelled and the
Europeans sent several armies in to try and quell the rebellion and never
could. The Haitians were too good. Okay, now if you look at digital
technology, you can perfect the collateral. And with space weaponry and the
kind of weaponry you have from space and surveillance, you can put down any
rebellion, right? So the reason that the slave trade was unbelievably
profitable, the history of the world is slavery, is the most profitable
business. It’s more profitable than mining, it’s more profitable than
narcotics, I mean it’s more profitable than all the addictions. So if you now
have the technological capability of implementing slavery, their attitude I
think is, “okay, let’s do it”, right? And part of it is technology also makes
it much easier for a small group of people to get together and be very
powerful. So for example, if they bring in breakthrough energy technology,
the danger is a small group of crazy people can weaponize it. So technology



is powerful. The more powerful technology you integrate, the more danger
there is you lose control.

Now there are other theories as to why people would want complete control.
I’ll give you another reason. Given the difficulty of feeding and managing a
population that’s getting ever larger, if you now have biotechnology that
allows Mr. Global to live for 150 years, you can’t afford, you can’t keep
that secret, right? If the wealthier lives for 150 years and we’re not, you
can’t keep that a secret. So why not downsize the population, integrate
robots, use robotics for everything, and you can have a very wealthy and
luxurious life without all the management headaches, right?

Interviewer: So the kind of breaking of society into different classes or
into an Uber class in a vast peasantry mixed with robotics?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Yes, yeah, in other words, what I think’s trying to
happen here is Mr. Global is using technology to move to a system where
between robotics AI and software a few people can control the many with far
less headaches and fear. You have to remember Mr. Global is very very afraid
of the general population.

Interviewer: Their fear.

Catherine Austin Fitts: Yeah, they’re very afraid because if you’ve been
keeping … several times I’m told the leadership in the United States has
gotten together to discuss how can we undo the secrecy. And each time they
come to the conclusion it’s impossible. You can’t undo the secrecy because
the liabilities are too enormous. So if you’re the Swamp and you’re guilty of
all the different things the Swamp is guilty of, and you try and open the
window on the secrecy you run tremendous risks, tremendous risks. So you’re
afraid of the general population and the history of governance is the general
population occasionally does turn and kill the leadership. So the 325 million
people in America, they’re more guns. So my guess the reason Jay Powell was
backpedaling when the head of the IMF was talking about digital identities is
he’s sitting there knowing he’s got 325 million people and more and a lot of
them have guns, and they don’t have a lockdown yet.

This is why the Second Amendment is such a fractious issue. Most people
around the world don’t understand why people in America are so rabid about
owning guns, and the first reason they’re rabid about earning guns is they
don’t understand the power of mind control. So if I can institute total mind
control which is what the system is, guns aren’t that dangerous to me. But
the leadership to do what they want to do, it would be very very convenient
if they could bring in the guns. And you’ll see if the Democrats win this
election that’s the first thing they’re gonna try and do. After making
everybody wear face diapers they’re gonna they’re gonna try and bring in the
guns. And this is why the Republicans holding the Senate has been such a big
issue because they can’t do it if the Republicans hold the Senate.

Interviewer: The election is such a mess, huh?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So here’s the thing when I try and tell everybody,



because I grew up in Philadelphia, and my first boyfriend’s father was a ward
leader who used to go out with a roll of cash and buy all the votes every
election. So there’s an old tradition in America of voting fraud, and what I
tell everybody is neither one of these candidates would have been the
candidate without the voting fraud, to begin with. So we’re in a funny
position. But I’ve never seen the voting fraud as blatant. And I think to a
certain extent it’s interesting they could not have stopped a Trump landslide
without Coved-19. So one question I have is how much of the … because I
thought they would do this after the election, how much of the timing of the
health care op is basically designed to make sure they don’t get a populist
president? Not that Trump isn’t … it’s hard for me to think of Donald Trump
as a populist because he’s very much on board for the pro-centralization
team, but he’s as Michael Moore has said, he’s the American people’s way of
saying F.U. to the leadership. So I think it was very important to them to
get rid of Trump which they’re trying to do. The problem is they’ve used
massive voter fraud to do it, but they’ve used the fraud in a way that it’s
obvious that the fraud is off the charts, and it’s almost as though they’re
turning to the population which they’re trying to turn into a cult and saying
you have to pretend this guy is the President even though you know he’s not.
(Laughs) So we have a fake virus and a Magic Virus and a fake president and a
magic political system and it’s really is getting very cult-like. It’s the
only thing I can say.

Interviewer: yeah it’s almost like a switch is flicked this year and we’re in
a bizarro world, right?

Catherine Austin Fitts: We’ve been in a bizarre world from the minute they
started to steal the money we moved into a bizarre world.

(Note from the Webmaster: The final 28 minutes of the interview was sent to
me from a gentleman in the Netherlands, Mr. Richard Zonneveld. He graciously
allowed me to add it to this article.)

Catherine Austin Fitts: And I think the only difference is now as they moved
all the money and the official reality moved away from reality even further
and further, that’s part and parcel of the secrecy, many people thought they
could stay on the middle of the road. And now what’s clear is you have to go
with a cult or you have to go with the truth. The middle of the road is going
away. And so everybody has to choose which they want.

Let’s go to the riots. Okay so when the riots began and the leadership took
the position that you couldn’t go to church because of the danger of the
Magic Virus, but you could go to the riots and protest, (she laughs) my team
and I started to look at the riots. And so first we made if you if you come
into Solari there’s a database called Covid-19, I think it’s Covid-19 riots
and Fed, so the first thing we did is we looked at the state, and we looked
at the cities, and whether the governor was Democrat or Republican, and then
what the Covid cases and deaths were. And then we said, okay, we’re going to
check a box called riots where riots have been. So we started to look at the
patterns of the riots vis-a-vis the machine political machine control, and
sort of the Covid Magic Virus op, and there was something wrong when I was
looking at the data. I could feel, I’m a very intuitive person, I was saying



there’s something here. So I said to the wonderful teammate who was building
this I said,

“Do me a favor. I want you to put a box called the Federal Reserve, and I
want you to check the box. There are 12 banks, one headquarters, and then the
branches for a total of 37 locations. I want you to check the box wherever in
any city where we have a branch or a bank or the headquarters I want a
check.”

And what we discovered is 34 of the 37 bank locations have riots. And I said,
“Well wait a minute. That’s a pattern! (Laughs) There’s something here. Let’s
drill down.”

So we started with Minneapolis and we said let’s take the data of all the
buildings that were harmed or burnt or businesses, and we’ll map it, we’ll do
a GIS software, and we’ll map where these businesses were, and how close they
were to the Federal Reserve bank. And so the first one we did there’s a
street going across Minneapolis called Lake, and we mapped them. And one of
the things we did when we mapped them was, we drew pictures of where the
opportunity zones were. Do you know what an opportunity zone is? An
opportunity zone is a tax shelter mechanism created in 2018 to help the tech
billionaires as they sold their stock avoid capital gains. So you can if
you’re Jeff Bezos who sold 10 billion dollars of stock this year, if you were
to rollover your proceeds into opportunity zone investments and handle it in
a certain way you could avoid all capital gains tax. So this is fantastically
profitable. Now, if you look at the riots when I first saw how all the
buildings and businesses destroyed along Lake street were right at the bottom
of the opportunity, I started to laugh and I said – I was assistant secretary
of housing — “That’s not a riot pattern, that’s a real estate acquisition
plan.”

Interviewer: So what are you saying it’s to cheapen the prices in the city?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So I have a thriving series of small businesses a lot
owned by African American and Hispanics along a particular boulevard in the
opportunity zone. If first I declare the businesses are non-essential and
shut them down, right? – Magic Virus – So first I declare them non-essential.
Now they’re in real trouble, right? – because they can’t do their business.
And then I have riots and burn and damage them. Right? If I was really clever
I pulled their insurance right before I did it. I don’t know what the case
was but we’ll see. So now their business is shut down, they’re now hung on
their debt, right? Whether their mortgage or their credit card, but even
worse now their building has been damaged. And of course, insurance doesn’t
cover all the repairs and fixing, right? So needless to say, it’s going to be
a lot easier and cheaper for me to go in and buy up all those buildings,
right? Voila! It’s called disaster capitalism.

So we then mapped, we did Minneapolis, then we mapped Kenosha, then Portland,
and now we’re doing a place in Ohio. And the patterns we’re seeing. If you
look at the clusters of where the damage is, just speaking as assistant
secretary of housing, those are, in my opinion, real estate acquisition
plans, completely, especially when they come on top of declaring all those



small businesses not essential and shutting them down. We’re restricting
them. I’m sure you got a lot of restaurants in there.

(Interviewer: Yeah.)

Catherine Austin Fitts: So for example if you look at San Francisco 49
percent of the businesses in San Francisco are expected to be out of business
by the end of the year. Do you know how much real estate you’re going to be
able to pick up cheap on this? It’s phenomenal! Now when you realize that if
they sell their tech stocks high they can pick it up really cheap what’s
important to understand is this makes the economics of building the smart
grid out in the Fed cities. Remember I said 34 of 37 cities have a Fed bank
or branch. So this makes building out the smart grid around the Fed banks
much cheaper which I’m assuming you want to do if you’re going to come out
with a crypto-system.

Interviewer: Okay.

Catherine Austin Fitts: Okay so Mr. Global is now coming to the point where…

Interviewer: And can you explain who’s Mr. Global?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Yeah. So Mr. Global is my nickname for the committee
that runs the world. The defining characteristic of life on planet earth is
our real global governance system is a mystery. And think about it. It’s
phenomenal we live on a planet and we don’t demand to know how our governance
system really works, but instead, it’s a secret. So I have a lot of high
octane conjectures, Dr. (Joseph P.) Farrel would say, about who and what that
is but for now we’ll call it Mr. Global. So Mr. Global is now implementing
robotics. That’s one of the new technologies that’s really starting to make
an enormous difference.

Interviewer: Can you label that?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Okay, so here’s our robot, and here’s our human. And
of course, the question for Mr. Global is which is more efficient doing what?
In other words, if I’m supposed to manage the planet and all the natural
resources and harvest it to my benefit and make sure my risk is reduced, how
much do I want to use robots for and how much do I want to do humans for? Now
the brilliance of hooking everybody into the cloud with a crypto-system is,
with AI and software, I can have the humans teach the robots to the AI
software how to do all their jobs. And in fact, I was at the Aspen Institute
of 2017 and I was having a discussion with a venture capitalist, sort of
billionaire type, and he looked at me with these amazingly dead eyes and he
said, “Look honey, I can take every company completely automated with
software and robotics and fire all the humans. We don’t need them anymore.”
I’ve never talked to anybody who didn’t understand the riot part.
(Interviewer: uh-huh) Because that’s a very typical old game, yeah,
especially in poor neighborhoods.

Interviewer: Yeah right.

Catherine Austin Fitts: Do you want me to continue with this? So we have Mr.



Global at the top, we have the database and software systems using artificial
intelligence. A very important part of this now is the satellite system
that’s being put up in the orbital platform. And using telecommunications and
digital technology you have the ability 24/7 to track and monitor both your
humans and your robots. And the question for Mr. Global is what’s more
efficient? If I can do everything with robots, then what do I do with the
humans? I don’t need them anymore.

Interviewer: So are we seeing built a kind of human farming or something?

Catherine Austin Fitts: So they would describe it as resource management. If
you look at the technocracy, and the writing about technocracy, so many of us
describe we’re moving from whatever systems we use now to a technocracy. In a
technocracy, they view … you have two different visions of the world. My
vision of the world is that humans are sovereign individuals whose freedom
comes by Divine authority. That is what the Bill of Rights is, the
Declaration of Independence, the Constitution, all revolve around the image
of a sovereign individual as someone who is free by Divine authority. In the
vision of technocracy, a human is a natural resource, like an oil deposit,
and to be used as such. So they’re not a sovereign individual, they’re labor,
and they are either more efficient or less efficient than a robot at
different functions. In other words, what I’m saying is Mr. Global views the
human race like livestock, not someone with which they share empathy. And,
they don’t view us as the same species as them. And in fact, with a lot of
biotechnology, they figure they’re going to live much longer lives than we do
and live very differently than we do. So there’s been a real … one of the
challenges with the secrecy as one group becomes more and more
technologically advanced, they separate culturally, legally, financially from
all the other groups. In other words, they have literally broken away and
created a separate civilization. They don’t think of themselves as part of
our civilization anymore.

Interviewer: And who is “they”?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Well that’s the great mystery, and that’s why I call
this group Mr. Global. And my personal experiences with many different people
in that group and factions, but ultimately I can’t tell you who really
controls. What I will tell you is the planet is run by force. And so
ultimately the question is, “Who is the most powerful gun?” And that comes
down to space. Who has the most powerful space presence, space weapons, as
well as who controls the sea lanes? So traditionally control behind the
reserve currency came from control of the sea lanes, but then as we’ve moved
into space, it’s now become control of both the sea lanes and the satellite
lanes. And the question is, who controls what and who has what weapons? One
of the reasons you’ve seen a very interesting discussion in the United States
for the last two years is Trump has been very verbal about Space Force and
what is possible in space. And he’ll make these allusions to our magical
weapons in space at which point the generals look at him very disapproving
like, “Don’t talk about that!” So the answer is we don’t know. We don’t know.

What we do know is part of the competition right now between China and
America is that the player who has the most dominant position in space has



the power to control the whole planet. So the Chinese have a system called
the Social Credit System, and they’re very much tying their financial
transactions and different abilities to travel and do other things to your
behavior. And we’ve seen different TV shows talk about these kinds of
systems. But you’re talking about a world where, and we see in China, where
most people are under 24/7 surveillance, and then their financial incentives
and their financial powers relate to how well behaved they are. And I would
describe it essentially as a slavery system because there’s no personal
freedom. So to a certain extent what technocracy will do is move us to a
similar kind of system as the Chinese Social Credit System.

Interviewer: Where if you misbehave you can be punished.

Catherine Austin Fitts: Right. So in theory you have to get a certain kind of
job to make a certain kind of money in the current system. In the new system,
you have to work for a certain kind of company and achieve a certain kind of
prominence to be allowed to move more than 10 miles from your home or to be
allowed to fly. So there will be a pecking order that relates to your
freedoms to either travel or roam, or how many sorts of access you have to
resources, how much money you can make. But remember, you’re going into a
system where if they believe they can automate everything with robotic
software and AI it’s going to be that much harder for you to share in the
benefits and the wealth of the system because the central group can extract
so much more. In other words, they have a one-way mirror, they can see
everything you do. You can’t even see who they are.

Interviewer: Yeah okay.

Catherine Austin Fitts: What’s very important to understand about what is
happening is that the majority of people have been … if we’re talking about a
transhumanist system or, in short, a slavery system, most of us have been
supporting it and financing it and building it. So when I look at all the big
pharma executives, why are they building a system where their own children or
grandchildren will be slaves? Why are the central banks doing it? Why do they
think, you know, there’s a theory in America for many years among the certain
classes that if I make enough money, I can get a waiver, I can get out of it,
I can eat organic food, not eat the GMO’s, and my grandkids won’t have to
take vaccines. But if you look at who’s implementing all these different
activities, we’re building our own slavery system and that means we have the
power to stop. In other words, we don’t have to finance the companies that
are doing this, we don’t have to work for the companies that are doing this,
and in fact, we don’t even have to pay our taxes (Webmaster: I don’t know
about that! I wouldn’t challenge the IRS!) because the government is breaking
all the laws related to financial management. We have the ability to hold
them accountable. So we’re building the prison and we’re financing the prison
and that gives us the power to stop. And that’s why it’s so important that we
see where the system is going. There will be no exceptions.

Interviewer: So what is the solution?

Catherine Austin Fitts: Solution is, number one, bring transparency to what’s
happening, understand where the system is going, and then stop building it.



If you work for big pharma and you’re building this, stop! Go find something
else to do like build local fresh food systems so you will have food. So stop
financing it. Begin the conversation of where this is going and more
importantly where we want to go, because we’re going to have to rebuild the
economy bottom up if we don’t want to be highly centralized. So this comes
down to I call it coming clean. Once upon a time I was in Washington I was
writing a check on my JP Morgan Chase private banking account, and in the
meantime I was engaged in 12 different tracks of litigation, litigating with
the people who are trying to engineer the housing bubble. I was trying to
stop the housing bubble from happening. And I was writing a check on my JP
Morgan Chase personal banking account. I realized, why am I banking at the
bank that’s doing this criminality, that’s destroying communities, that’s
doing predatory lending? And I said I need to come clean. I need to stop
banking there. So if tomorrow everybody woke up in America and stopped
banking at JP Morgan Chase and said, “You all are criminals! We want nothing
to do with you! We’re out!” and went to a local credit union or community
bank, it would be a revolution. It would be a total revolution! If 20 women
turned to big farm executives and said, “You know something? You’re
disgusting! No sex! Bye! Out the door.” It would be a revolution! So we have
the power to change this, but we’re all going to have to come clean because
almost all of us are complicit in implementing this. It’s not them, it’s us.
The solution is for every one of us to come clean. You’re either for the
trans-humanist slavery system or you’re for a human system. But if you’re for
a human system then you’re gonna have to find a way to make money, and engage
socially in a human system, and stop building a trans-human system.

Well, the first thing you have to see is you have to get a good map. In other
words, you can’t navigate this unless you can see the trans-humanist system
that is being built, and who’s building it. But if you’re involved with … so
let’s go back to the pillars. Okay, don’t help the military build Operation
Warp Speed, okay? Don’t help the tech guys figure out how to inject
nanoparticles into your body and hook them up to the cloud. Don’t help big
pharma make injections that are poisoning American children to death. Don’t
help big agriculture make grow GMO food that is poisoning America to death.
Don’t help the government institute corrupt sort of health crisis regulations
that are really disaster capitalism and making the private equity guys and
the billionaires rich, and on and on and on. But if you, I’ll just be blunt,
get the ‘State of our Currencies’ and read it, and you’ll know who’s doing
this. I mean, it’s pretty obvious who’s doing this.

(End of transcript.)

Plandemic – Dr. Judy Mikovits
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Interview Exposing Corruption in the
Academic Community

This article is the text from a YouTube that is now banned. It was entitled,

Plandemic The Movie – What you’re not being told about Dr. Fauci – Dr. Judy
Mikovits, PhD Interview

I extracted the text with an on-line Youtube text extractor, downloaded the
Youtube, and then proofread the text adding punctuation, formatting,
paragraph breaks, capitalization, and correcting words and spelling. I’m sure
it’s not perfect but it’s certainly more than good enough for you to
understand clearly Dr. Mikovits’ message. If you find any errors, I will be
more than happy to correct them if you tell me about them. You can write in
the comment section below the article.

The interviewer, Mikki Willis, is a former model and actor and filmmaker.
Willis, a married father of two, has been a filmmaker for two decades and
started his own production company in 2001. He has also been a parent-
advocate and supporter of many charitable causes.

I found that Bitchute dot com is still hosting the Plandemic video. I figured
out how to embed it in this web article. At the time of this post, it’s still
live. But even if the video is one day removed from Bitchute, as long I am
not removed from this life, the text below the video will stay.

(Mikki Willis:) Dr. Judy Mikovits has been called one of the most
accomplished scientists of her generation. Her 1991 doctoral thesis
revolutionized the treatment of HIV/Aids. At the height of her career, Dr.
Mikovits published a blockbuster article in the journal, Science. The
controversial article sent shockwaves to the scientific community, as it
revealed that the common use of animal and human fetal tissues were
unleashing devastating plagues of chronic diseases.

For exposing their deadly secrets, the minions of Big Pharma waged war on Dr.
Mikovits, destroying her good name, career, and personal life. Now as the
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fate of nations hangs in the balance, Dr. Mikovits is naming names of those
behind the plague of corruption that places all human life in danger.

(Mikki Willis:) So you made a discovery that conflicted with the agreed-upon
narrative.

(Dr. Mikovits:) (Laughs) Correct!

(Mikki Willis:) And for that, they did everything in their powers to destroy
your life.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Correct.

(Mikki Willis:) You were arrested.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Correct.

(Mikki Willis:) And then you were put under a gag order.

(Dr. Mikovits:) For five years. if I went on social media, if I said anything
at all, they would find new evidence, and put me back in jail. And it was
that one of the few times I cried, and it was because I knew there was no
evidence the first time. And they when you can unleash that kind of force to
force someone into bankruptcy with a perfect credit score, and so that I
couldn’t bring my 97 witnesses which included the heads, Tony Fauci, you
know, Ian Lipkin, the heads of the public health in HHS who would have had to
testify that we did absolutely nothing wrong.

(Mikki Willis:) And so what did they charge you with?

(Dr. Mikovits:) Nothing.

(Mikki Willis:) But you were in jail.

(Dr. Mikovits:) I was held in jail with no charges. I was called a fugitive
from justice, no warrant, literally drug me out of the house. Our neighbors
are looking at what’s going on here. You know, they search my house without a
warrant to literally terrorize my husband for five days. They said if you
don’t find the notebooks if you don’t find the material which was not in my
possession but planted in my house.

(Mikki Willis:) As if you took intellectual property from the laboratory, is
that correct?

(Dr. Mikovits:) Yes. It was intended to appear as if I took confidential
material, names, and intellectual property from the laboratory. And I could
prove beyond a shadow of a doubt that I didn’t. Heads of our entire HHS
colluded and destroyed my reputation. And the Department of Justice and the
FBI sat on it, and kept that case under seal, which means you can’t say
there’s a case or your lawyers are held in contempt of court, so you can’t
even get a lawyer to defend you. So every single due process right was taken
away from me, and to this day remains the same. I have no constitutional
freedoms or rights.



(Mikki Willis:) Yet you sit here. I think a lot of people would probably have
just taken the retirement out early, laid low, but you have decided to come
forth when your gag order has been released to write a book called, Plague of
Corruption – Restoring Faith in the Promise of Science, and you are naming
names.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Absolutely.

(Mikki Willis:) Apparently their attempt to silence you has failed. And I
have to ask how do you sit here with confidence to call out these great
forces and not fear for your life as you leave this building?

(Dr. Mikovits:) Because if we don’t stop this now we can not only forget our
Republic and our freedom but we can forget humanity because we’ll be killed
by this agenda.

(Mikki Willis:) So Anthony Fauci, the man who is heading the pandemic task
force was involved in a cover-up?

(Dr. Mikovits:) He directed the cover-up. And in fact, everybody else was
paid off and paid off big time, millions of dollars in funding from Tony
Fauci, Tony Fauci’s organization National Institute of Allergy and Infectious
Disease. These investigators that committed the fraud continue to this day to
be paid big time by the NIAID.

(Mikki Willis:) And the whole world is listening to his advice on how to
handle this current pandemic. How do we know that what he’s saying is what we
need to be learning?



(Dr. Mikovits:) What he’s saying is absolute propaganda. And the same kind of
propaganda that he’s perpetrated to kill millions since 1984.

(Dr. Anthony Fauci:) We know from this study quite clearly that there will be
a delay in progression significantly greater than for individuals who do not
take the drug.

(Dr. Mikovits:) It started really when I was 25 years old, it was part of the
team that isolated HIV from the saliva and blood of the patients from France
where Luc Montagnier had originally isolated the virus. This was a
confirmatory study. But Tony Fauci and Robert Gallo were working together
then to spin the story in a different way. At that time Dr. Resetti was out
of town, and Tony Fauci says, “you know, we understand that you have a paper
in press, and we want a copy of it.” And I said, “yes there’s a paper in
press, and it’s confidential, and no, I will not give you a copy of it.” He
started screaming at me! Then he said, “give us the paper right now or you’ll
be fired for insubordination. And I just said, “I’m sure when Dr. Resetti
gets back you can have the conversation.”

And so Frank comes back, you know, several weeks later, and is really bullied
into giving Fauci the paper. Fauci holds up the publication of the paper for
several months while Robert Gallo writes his own paper and takes all the
credit, and of course, patents are involved. This delay of the confirmation,
you know, literally led to spreading the virus around, you know, killing
millions!

(Lady news announcer:) Perhaps no one expressed the anguish of AIDS better
than New York writer Larry Kramer. But he was even more angry at the federal
government and the pharmaceutical industry. One person who felt Kramer’s fury
was NIH Dr. Anthony Fauci.

(Dr. Mikovits:) It has still been crushing to me to think that I didn’t know
my work in 1999 was something that had been avoided from 83 and 82 when the
virus was isolated. The virus didn’t have to wait until 84 to be confirmed.
Think of how many people the entire continent of Africa, you know, lost the
generation as that virus was spread through because of the arrogance of a
group of people, and it includes Robert Redfield who’s now the head of the
CDC, right along with Tony Fauci. They were working together to take credit
and make money, and they had the patents on it and tailored them to IO2



therapy which was absolutely the wrong therapy. And had that not happened,
millions wouldn’t have died from HIV.

(Mikki Willis:) How can a man who’s giving, any person who’s giving global
advice for health, own a patent in the solution in the vaccine? Isn’t that a
conflict of interest, or shouldn’t it be?

(Dr. Mikovits:) It is a conflict of interest. And in fact, this is one of the
things that I’ve been saying and would like to say to President Trump, repeal
the Bayh-Dole Act. (Bayh–Dole Act or Patent and Trademark Law Amendments Act
(Pub. L. 96-517, December 12, 1980) is United States legislation dealing with
inventions arising from federal government-funded research.

(From TV excerpt:) Bayh-Dole fundamentally changed the way universities
approach technology transfer, and you can see that best in the statistics.
Universities obtained 16 times as many patents today as they did in 1980. Now
everybody’s getting more patents but still, universities’ share of all
patents in the United States is more than five times greater than it was
before Bayh-Dole. The situation has gotten so bad that one information
technology industry official has publicly referred to universities as “crack
addicts” driven by “small-minded tech transfer offices addicted to patents
royalties”.

(Dr. Mikovits:) That Act gave government workers the right to patent their
discoveries, so to claim intellectual property for discoveries that the
taxpayer paid for. Ever since that happened in the early eighties it
destroyed science. And this allowed the development of those conflicts of
interests. And this is the crime behind letting somebody like Bill Gates with
billions of dollars – nobody elected him – he has no medical background, he
has no expertise, but we let people like that have a voice in this country
while we destroy the lives of millions of people.

(Bill Gates:) Normalcy only returns when we’ve largely vaccinated the entire
global population.

(Mikki Willis:) If we activate mandatory vaccines globally, I imagine these
people stand to make hundreds of billions of dollars that own the vaccines.

(Dr. Mikovits:) And they’ll kill millions as they already have with their
vaccines. There is no vaccine currently on the schedule for any RNA virus
that works.

(Mikki Willis:) So I have to ask you, are you anti-vaccine?

(Dr. Mikovits:) Oh absolutely not! I’m, in fact, vaccine is immune therapy
just like interferon-alpha is immune therapy. So I’m not anti-vaccine. My job
is to develop immune therapies, that’s what vaccines are.

(Mikki Willis:) Do you believe that this virus was created in a laboratory?

(Dr. Mikovits:) I wouldn’t use the word created, but you can’t say naturally-
occurring if it was by way of the laboratory. So it’s very clear this virus
was manipulated, this family of viruses was manipulated and studied in a



laboratory where the animals were taken into the laboratory and this is what
was released whether deliberate or not. That cannot be naturally-occurring.
Somebody didn’t go to a market, get a bat, the virus didn’t jump directly to
humans. That’s not how it works. That’s accelerated viral evolution. If it
was a natural occurrence, it would take it up to 800 years to occur. This
occurred from SARS one within a decade. That’s not naturally occurring.

(Mikki Willis:) And you have any ideas of where this occurred?

(Dr. Mikovits:) Oh yeah. I’m sure it occurred between the North Carolina
laboratories, Fort Detrick US Army Research Institute of infectious disease
and the Wuhan laboratory.

(TV announcer:) 3.7 million dollars flowed from the National Institutes of
Health here in the U.S. to the Wuhan lab in China, the same lab where many
people have said that this corona virus infection first originated. We also
now know that NI-AID, the department associated with the National Institutes
of Health, of which Dr. Anthony Fauci is in control, had already been
conducting experiments with the Wuhan lab in the past in regard to corona
virus. If Dr. Anthony Falci cannot be honest with the public about his
connection to this lab, then Fauci has to go.

(Dr. Mikovits:) In 1999 I was working in Fort Detrick, and my job was to
teach Ebola how to infect human cells without killing them. Ebola couldn’t
infect human cells until we took it in the laboratories!

(Mikki Willis:) It’s hard to ignore the death tolls. People have been dying
and they are dying from this in quite alarming numbers. How do you reconcile
that?

(Dr. Mikovits:) It’s pretty easy when you see for me when you see what the
government has done and that is that they took, quoting Dr. Birx: “We’ve
taken a very liberal approach to mortality.” (Meaning, Dr. Birx’s doesn’t
care how many people will die? May the reader interpret what she said.)

If my husband were to die who has COPD, his lungs have fibrosis, his lungs
would look exactly like somebody with COVID-19 theoretically, but he has no
evidence of infection. So if you’re not testing, and you don’t have evidence
of infection, and if you walked in there today, you know, they call it
COVID-19. And we hear this from the doctors and nurses who are upset.

(Mikki Willis:) I’ve seen so many doctors online that have made their own web
cam videos just perplexed by the protocol that the CDC had given them.

(Doctor:) Well, last Friday I received a seven-page document that sort of
told me that if I had an 86 year old patient that had pneumonia but was never
tested for COVID-19, but sometime after she came down with pneumonia, we
learned that she had been exposed to her son who had no symptoms, but later
on was identified with COVID-19, that it would be appropriate to diagnose on
the death certificate COVID-19.

(Doctor:) When I’m writing up my death report I’m being pressured to add
COVID. Why is that? Why are we being pressured to add COVID? To maybe



increase the numbers and make it look a little bit worse than it is? I think
so.

(TV interviewer to a doctor:)Why would they want to skew the number of deaths
due to COVID-19?

(Doctor:) Well, fear is a great way to control people, and sometimes people
this ability to think for themselves is paralyzed if they’re frightened
enough. And that’s not what I want people to be. I want people to say we’re
gonna get through this. I’m gonna use my head. I’m gonna go to different
sources. I’m gonna listen to different sources. And I’m gonna think for
myself because that’s what America is about.

(Dr. Brix:) If someone dies with COVID-19 we are counting that as a COVID-19
death.

(Dr. Mikovits:) You don’t die with an infection. You die from an infection.

(Mikki Willis:) I’ve talked with doctors who have admitted that they are
being incentivized to list patients that are sick or have died with COVID-19.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Yeah, $13,000 for Medicare if you call it COVID-19.

(TV announcer:) Right now Medicare is determined that if you have a COVID-19
admission to the hospital, you’ll get paid $13,000. if that COVID-19 patient
goes on a ventilator, you get thirty nine thousand dollars, three times as
much.

(Dr. Mikovits:) And you’ve killed them with the ventilator because you gave
them the wrong treatment.

(A doctor on video:) All the things that just don’t make sense, the patients
I’m seeing in front of me, the lungs I’m trying to improve, have led me to
believe that we are operating under a medical paradigm that is untrue. and I
fear that this misguided treatment will lead to a tremendous amount of harm
to a great number of people in a very short time.

(Mikki Willis:) My next question is about Italy. I want to know why Italy was
hit so hard.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Italy has a very old population. They’re very sick with
inflammatory disorders they got at the beginning of 2019, an untested new
form of influenza vaccine that had four different strains of influenza
including the highly pathogenic H1N1. That vaccine was grown in a cell line,
a dog cell line, dogs have lots of coronaviruses, and that’s why they’re not
testing there. You could just say, “oh it was that!”

(News announcer:) As the country begins emerging from the worst of the corona
virus epidemic one question remains. What happened to all the
hydroxychloroquine?

(A doctor:) We know that hydroxychloroquine and zinc are working great for
patients. And then Fauci comes out and says “there’s no double-blind control



placebo study” which, by the way, Dr. Fauci, is there going to be a double-
blind control placebo study of your vaccine? Is there?

(News announcer:) In a survey polling nearly 2,300 doctors in some 30
countries hydroxychloroquine was ranked as the most effective medication to
treat the virus.

(Dr. Mikovits:) The AMA was saying you know doctors will lose their license
if they use hydroxychloroquine, the anti-malarial drug that’s been on the
list of essential medicine worldwide for 70 years! Dr. Fauci calls that
anecdotal data! It’s not storytelling if we have thousands of pages of data
saying it’s effective against these families of viruses! This is essential
medicine, and they keep it from the people, not only now, but back in autism
with our discovery, there was an old antiviral drug hundred-year-old drug
called seromon on the WHO list of essential medicine. You literally gave kids
with autism a voice, a life. What did Bayer and Monsanto do? They took it
away from everybody! You couldn’t get it to save your life right now. We
tried, believe me, every way we could. So when you take away a medicine, and
not just the WHO, the FDA, the CDC, Tony Fauci, close everything. Just end it
all and we’ve got a healthy world again, and we got tons of money because we
can take all that money they’re making on their patents and we can give it to
the victims of this plague of corruption.

(Mikki Willis:) Is it safe to say that anything that cannot be patented has
been shut down intentionally because there’s no way to profit from it? – All
these natural remedies that we have had forever.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Absolutely. That’s fair to say. And that’s exactly what’s
going on in COVID-19. The game is to prevent the therapies until everyone is
infected and push the vaccines knowing that the flu vaccines increase the
odds by 36 percent of getting COVID-19!

(Mikki Willis:) Where does that data come?

(Dr. Mikovits:) From a publication last year where the military who had been
vaccinated with influenza were more susceptible to corona viruses. Corona
viruses are in every animal. So if you’ve ever had a flu vaccine, you were
injected with corona viruses. and then to put on a mask …

(Doctor:) This doesn’t make any sense. We wear masks in an acute setting to
protect us. We’re not wearing masks. Why is that? Because we understand
microbiology, we understand immunology, and we want strong immune systems.
Our immune system is used to touching. We share bacteria staphylococcus,
staphylococcal bacteria, viruses. We develop an immune response daily to this
stuff. When you take that away from me, my immune system drops. As I shelter
in place, my immune system drops. You keep me there for months, it drops
more. And now I’m at home hand-washing vigorously, washing the counters,
worried about things that are indeed what I need to survive.

(A doctor next to the first doctor:) You know you’re not immunodeficient, and
you’re not elderly, you should be able to go out without any gloves and
without a mask. I think if you are those things you should either set shelter



in place or wear a mask and gloves. I don’t think everybody needs to wear
masks and gloves because it reduces your bacterial flora. It doesn’t allow
you to interact with society and your bacterial flora and your viruses, your
friends that protect you from other diseases end up going away, and now
you’re more likely to get opportunistic infections, infections that are
hoping you don’t have your good bugs fighting for you if that makes sense.

(Another doctor:) And then as we all come out of shelter-in-place with a
lower immune system and start trading viruses, bacteria, what do you think is
gonna happen? Disease is gonna spike!

(Another doctor:) I guarantee when we reopen there’s going to be a huge huge
amount of illness that’s going to be rampant. The building blocks of your
immune system is virus and bacteria, end of story.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Wearing the mask literally activates your own virus. You’re
getting sick from your own reactivated corona virus expressions, and if it
happens to be SARS-CoV-2, then you’ve got a big problem.

(Mikki Willis:) You’re not the first virologist who has told me that we’re
doing the exact opposite of what we should be doing to contain and to create
immunity from this virus.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Why would you close the beach? You’ve got sequences in the
soil, in the sand. You’ve got healing microbes in the ocean in the saltwater.
That’s insanity! (Thank God the governor of Guam re-opened the beaches!)

(Mikki Willis:) These institutions that are polluting our environment and our
bodies, there was a time when they actually had to fight their own battles,
but they’ve done such a great job at manipulating the masses, that it’s other
people shutting down other citizens, and the big tech platforms follow suit,
and they shut everything down. There is no dissenting voices allowed anymore
in this free country, which is something I never thought I would live to see.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Nor would I except what I’ve experienced since 2011. It’s
beyond comprehension how a society can be so fooled that the types of
propaganda continue to where they’re just driving us to hate each other.
Hopefully, this is the wake-up call of all America to realize this makes no
sense, and we win because it will take down the whole program with
information like this. And for me it’s the great news that the doctors are
waking up and saying “wait a minute!”

(Doctor:) You doctors that are watching this and I see a lot of you right
here, why are you not getting loud? I’m here to defend you. I’m here to
defend my freedoms. I’m here to defend my family’s freedoms, my patients
rights to choose what to do with their life. I’m just blown away! And I’m
blown away why there are not more doctors like me talking about this all over
the place. We should be banding together right now! You need to wake up
because your liberties are getting taken away from you all because of fake
news is out there. This is wrong! People should be going to jail for this
stuff.



(Dr. Mikovits:) So it’s not the scientists who are in any way dishonest.
They’re listening to people who for more than 40 years have controlled who
gets funded, what gets published, and I’m sorry to say many many people will
simply take the money and the fame and that support, things that absolutely
aren’t true.

(Mikki Willis:) What do you say to the medical professionals that are just
beginning to get a glimpse of the depth to which they have been misled and
steered away from their oath to do no harm?

(Dr. Mikovits:) I say forgive yourselves. It’s the hardest thing to realize
for all of us and is that with all the best intentions we studied we learned
what we thought was the truth we had no idea that the data that we were being
told was true, was not true. We’ve been taught now in our schools a very
different science, you don’t get funded if you don’t speak the party line you
don’t get published. That was probably the hardest thing for me to take, is
understanding that scientific journals would twist the discovery that should
have healed all.

(Lady doctor:) Will the scientific community have the courage to answer the
question of whether these diseases might have been of their own creation?
Thank you. (Applause)

(Dr. Mikovits:) So what we did pretty much ever since I got out of jail, we
started an education company. We wake up doctors. And it’s very difficult,
but every doctor who realized they may have been part of the problem has now
turned that around to march toward a better society and restore faith in the
promise of medicine. That’s all we can do.

(Mikki Willis:) Well, Dr. Mikovits, thank you so much for your time it’s been
a real honor to sit here with you and particularly thank you for your
courage.

(Dr. Mikovits:) Thank You Mikki, I appreciate it a lot.

(Dr. Anthony Fauci:) The idea that we are now a few days away from a new
administration, given as you heard from the introduction that I have been
around for a while and have had the opportunity of serving in five
administrations, I thought I would bring that perspective to the topic today
as the issue of pandemic preparedness. And if there’s one message that I want
to leave with you today is that there is no question that there will be a
surprise outbreak. … The thing that we’re extraordinarily confident about is
that we are going to see this in the next few years. Thank you. (Applause)

(End of part 1 of Plandemic)
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